
Virginia: At the regular work session meeting of the Essex County Board of Supervisors held on 

Thursday, June 8, 2023 at 5:00 p.m. in the School Board Meeting Room, at 109 S. Cross St., 

Tappahannock, Virginia: 

Board of Supervisors Present: Robert Akers, Jr., Chairman  

Ronnie G. Gill, Vice Chairman  

Edwin E. Smith, Jr., Supervisor 

Sidney N. Johnson, Supervisor 

 John C. Magruder, Supervisor  

County Administration Present:  April Rounds, Interim County Administrator, Deputy Clerk 
 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

Chairman Akers called the Regular Board of Supervisors Work Session of June 8, 2023, to order. 

ROLL CALL 

The Clerk called out the roll for the Board of Supervisors; a quorum was met.   

AGENDA 

Chairman Akers asked if the board would be ok to move the Financial Policies Discussion up as they wait 

for Del. Hodges.  

DISCUSSION 

Financial Policies Discussion (Representative(s) from Davenport & Assoc, Akers) 

Chairman Akers introduced Ted from Davenport & Associates. They had reviewed the financial policy 

and the only thing that had changed was some additional policies as it relates to the Capital 

Improvement Plan and increase of the reserves from 12% minimum and 15% target to 15% minimum 

and 18% target. It reflects on where we have been and where we could be. 

Ted stated that as it relates to the fund balance has some charts with the unassigned fund balance 

policy calculation that references the current policy of 12% minimum and 15% target. The reality is that 

line 9 is where you have trended over the past 5 years. Based off of where the numbers are moving from 

12% to 15% and from 15% to 18% seemed reasonable. That is the most significant update that has been 

made.  

Chairman Akers stated even though we are tracking in the 19-20% the reality is we know we have a 

couple of big Capital Improvement Projects coming up with the Vehicle Maintenance Facility, potential 

new EMS station so those numbers will drop down. So we would be more comfortable with the 18% 

which is where we will most likely land.  

Ted added that the policy does acknowledge that you may fall below your target, even the minimum at 

some point. It states that if they do go below the board will take action to plan for getting back into  

compliance within a 36 month period.  

Supervisor Magruder asked what the reason he believes we were able to build that up over the last four 

years from 17% to 21.4%? Ted stated that it is through good County Management. Supervisor Magruder 



stated he was right on with that he was thinking the same thing. During that time we refinanced our 

debt to lower the interest rate, we have met a couple of our bond issues and we didn’t assign that 

money to something else. His concern is that with the 18%, the big expenditures we are going to get 

below that 18% quickly. He feels that we are jumping up too high too fast. He doesn’t mind the 15% it is 

just a concern of his.  

Ted stated that it is a good point, you are going into what could be a more active capital planning phase 

the cash may be a part to fund these plans. Maybe there will be some debt involved and hopefully there 

are some grants available. It might just be part of the planning process to see how you can manage 

those projects within the higher level policy.  

Chairman Akers stated that as we had discussed we are going to review it each year. He doesn’t think 

that they will drop below the 15% even with what is projected out. Not in the next year or two so they 

will have time to monitor it.  

Supervisor Johnson stated as he sees it these numbers are basically guides. They are not inscribed in 

stone, they are not final numbers. They are guidelines to keep us in line. We realize that when a unique 

situation arises then we can react to that to steer towards those target numbers.  

Supervisor Smith stated that from 2018-2022 we have increased that fund balance by $500,000 each 

year. He is not concerned and thinks the 18% is well within our reach. He believes that the 36 month 

time is a little long.  

Ted stated that could be three budgets, it could be two budgets. You can always go more quickly. When 

the unassigned balance is used you are either reacting to a disaster or taking advantage of some 

opportunity that is worth while. When you are reacting to a disaster when you are dealing with FEMA 

reimbursement it could take a little while so this gives you the time to get it. 

Chairman Akers stated that as the policy is written if we fall below we would develop a plan to recoup 

that in 36 months but we could also develop a plan to recoup it in 12 months.  

Vice Chairman Gill he is in favor of the more conservative 18% and probably something we need to 

shoot for. He asked that since he put these numbers into 3 concise charts and they don’t see those each 

month is there a spreadsheet that could get us to these numbers on a quarterly or even monthly basis? 

Ted stated that all of these are being calculated as of June 30 which is for the Audit. Fund balance can 

fluctuate so you may fall below the 12 or 15% and historically we have tried to tie it into where did you 

land in the Audit. It is a firm number. It could be presented at the organizational meeting in January. 

With ongoing reporting the debt is not too hard to do but the fund balance may be tricky mid-year.  

Vice Chairman Gill asked if that would violate in covenants in the agreement since it states we needed to 

be at least quarterly reporting?  

Ted stated that the thought on the quarterly reporting is about how you are trending relative to budget. 

Chairman Akers stated one way to look at it all would be a rolling 12 month.  

Vice Chairman Gill stated that he would just hate if we went through a whole year and didn’t have this 

information we could be surprised in the end.  

Supervisor Johnson stated if you are in line with the budget there wouldn’t be any surprises.  



Supervisor Johnson stated he has a concern with the school fund policy with the unused at the end of 

the year and would like to reconsider that. The schools are not a revenue producing entity and he thinks 

we should incentivize them to the fullest and in the long run we would have less expenses. He 

recommends in “item A” scratching ‘a portion’ and putting ‘the annual funding for these reserves will be 

derived from the unutilized revenue at the end of Essex County Public School Fiscal Year at the rate of 

100% of unutilized revenue.’ He also believes they should scratch “item B” completely and the other 

items will be appropriated. There used to be massive spendings at the end of the year to use the 

unutilized funds. If they can get through the year with these savings award them the opportunity to use 

the funds as they see fit. If we allow that then they could use these funds and their request from the 

board would be lessened. So he feels that they should change it from 50% of the funds to 100% of the 

funds going back to the school. 

Chairman Akers asked if anyone else on the board felt the same way keeping in mind that the school 

board has already voted on a policy of the 50%?  

Vice Chairman Gill stated that there is a hook here it states in the policy that 50% would return to the 

County. There is nothing in there that says that we couldn’t give them that portion back as well for a 

good purpose. It could still achieve what Sidney is talking about without putting it in writing. 

Administrator Rounds stated she had a meeting with Dr. Thomas and Libbie Franklin on May 25th. We 

discussed this item. They were very comfortable and supported us adopting that language as it had 

already been presented and adopted by their school board as long as she felt that the board we be 

supportive of future requests of the remaining 50%. She assured them that if they came to the meeting 

with the proper documentation for a needs basis the board would entertain any conversation and 

always support them in their need. They were very comfortable with that. It could be up to 100% . 

Supervisor Smith stated that they have always supported any request that they have had. 

Supervisor Johnson stated that two years ago they made a request for reading specialists and we turned 

them down, they made a request for maintenance folks and we turned them down. They had to go out 

and get grant money to fulfill those obligations. We should look at where we can maximize the funds 

that we have.  

Ted stated that he would add that this is Capital. If they are using these funds to supplement operating 

that is a problem. It is specifically a capital reserve and would be limited to what would qualify.  

Vice Chairman Gill stated that since they have now seen the calculator tool and it all becomes more 

transparent now.  

Chairman Akers stated that if we funded what was given with the Calc tool that was more money that 

they could spend. He appreciates Supervisor Johnsons position unless there is any other board member 

that feels strongly not to go with the 50% it seems like that is what we will stick with. 

Supervisor Magruder stated that to Mr. Coles point that the money being put in certain funds and in the 

audit process we will see what under the capital funds to see that it is not being used for something 

else. They could come to us and ask us to move it over to their budget.  

Chairman Akers stated that we would have our unassigned fund balance and under that we would have 

our capital reserves which we talked about creating an account for our capital reserves and have one for 



the school capital reserves. The school cannot have any surplus money roll over it has to come back to 

the County. That is why we have the policy with the 50% so that it gets locked into the capital reserve.  

Supervisor Magruder stated that in the school fund balance reserve it says that the reserve should not 

exceed 12%. What is that amount currently?  

Chairman Akers stated it’s a big number. 

Supervisor Magruder stated it would be a big number and wonders if that number is too high? Lets 

assume it’s a $2,000,000 is that a normal limit for a school to have that much money in a capital reserve 

program or do we want to knock that down? 

Chairman Akers stated that it really depends on the projects that the school has. If the school has some 

major renovations it may not be. He believes it was to mirror the county’s policy. 

Supervisor Magruder stated that the word arbitrage came up in the document. Would we be in any 

arbitrage debt issuance? 

Ted stated that the arbitrage is specific to when you borrow money on a tax exempt basis which is how 

most of your projects would be. There is a limitation on how much interest you can earn on those tax 

exempt monies while they are sitting there being spent. The IRS, if you are borrowing at 3% doesn’t 

want you earning 5%. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if we could talk about the debt policy. He stated that number 6 talks about a 

special assessment exploring that how would that work?  

Ted stated that they see that if a community wants their roads paved the board could self fund that and 

then assess those property owners for the benefit that they are getting. You are shifting the repayment 

to an entity that is benefiting from the investment.  It’s not widely used but comes up for something 

that doesn’t benefit the county as a whole but benefits a certain group.  

Chairman Akers stated that a prime example would be Coleman Island Rd where it floods. VDOT stated 

it would require a special project in order to build that road up. That might be one of those times that it 

only benefits those community members that live on that road that you could potentially have a special 

assessment to take care of that situation. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if that was only under a bond issuance?  

Ted stated that you could do and say we will front the money for the project but we wanted to be paid 

back over time from those users.  

Supervisor Magruder stated in the last meeting that when you go to page 19 and the debt to assessed 

value calculation and you look at the 3.5% in 2018 at $29,000,000 that was only 2.3% of assessed value 

of real property. What concerns me with having it at 3.5% it bumps that number up a lot. When he came 

on the board 7 years ago they had $36,000,000 in debt and $12,000,000 of interest payments to pay 

over time we struggled with that. He is more comfortable with 2.5% or reluctantly 3% but 3.5% seems a 

little wide. He would like to see keeping the budget tight to not see us in the debt situation again.  

Ted stated that there are two debt ratios on that page. The debt service to expenditures is the one that 

is tighter. If anything was changed that one could come down a bit. One will limit the other. You could 

look at it with the context of what is the debt for Capital that would be projected in 5 years.  



Vice Chairman Gill stated that it is also a moving target as the assessed value of real estate changes. 

What established the benchmark of 3.5% was it just pulled out of the air? 

Ted stated it would be driven by the bond rating as what they would consider reasonable. It is a cap not 

a target.  

Supervisor Magruder would like to see the board lower that percentage to 2.5% or 3%. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if when this is in the regular meeting do we just make a motion to change 

that number to 3%. 

Chairman Akers stated that yes we would need a motion for that.  

Supervisor Magruder asked if on page 18 ‘the County Administrator and Financial Services Director are 

responsible for administration and issuance of debt’ shouldn’t that be after approval from the board? 

County Administrator Rounds stated that the Administrator or Financial Director would be doing that 

independently at the Boards vote and direction. That was one of the assumptions of the documents. 

Supervisor Magruder asked about the CIP Budget letter B with the review of the CIP and timing. We 

might need to look at CIP in the fall so that it is ready for budget season? 

Chairman Akers stated it gets approved with the budget. 

Supervisor Johnson stated that it would only be applicable the first year as then it is set for the next 5 

years.  

Supervisor Magruder asked about the budget preparation part 4B it talks about requesting the school 

budget February 1st. If you look back the school presents a balanced budget April 1st. 

Chairman Akers stated that the first one is when the discussions should start to find out the needs and 

the April date is when we have to have the budget. 

Supervisor Magruder asked that under the same page budget policy letter H he would like some 

explanation on ‘to annually increase the proportion of expenditures providing direct services to total 

budgeted expenditures and to annually decrease the proportion of expenditures supporting 

administration or other non-direct service activities.’? 

Vice Chairman does not understand it either. 

Ted stated it is a legacy item. 

Chairman Akers stated that we could strike that. 

Chairman Akers stated to recap if we adopt this policy we will modify under budget policy 1/H we will 

strike that section. We will also decrease our debt to assessed valued from 3.5% to 3%. 

Administrator Rounds stated one of the purposes of the document is to get you talking about the 

financial policies and becoming more comfortable with perimeters and talking openly about the projects 

that you have and the needs base to revisit it more often. It hadn’t been looked at since 2015 and I think 

these are great comments and can build up accountability 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



COR Career Development Program Recognitions by Del. Keith Hodges and Commissioner Blackwell 

Commissioner of Revenue Blackwell asked if Chairman Akers would make the presentation. 



Commissioner Blackwell read  
 
 

Commissioners of the Revenue Association (CORVA) 
Career Development Program 

Raising the Level of Professionalism in Public Service 
 
Maggie Johnson Holmes, Master Deputy Commissioner of the Revenue – 2020 
Kristen Andrews Foster, Master Deputy Commissioner of the Revenue – 2019 

 
The purpose of the Career Development Program is to encourage 

Commissioners and Deputies to strive for the highest levels of 

professionalism and to provide a means of attaining recognition as a Master 

Commissioner of the Revenue or a Master Deputy Commissioner of the 

Revenue. The program identifies criteria by which to measure professional 

designation, monitors the level of achievement, and maintains associated 

records. The Master designation demonstrates the advanced knowledge, 

competency, and professional accomplishment of Commissioners and 

Deputies. 

The CORVA Career Development Committee works closely with the State 

Compensation Board and the University of Virginia’s Weldon Cooper 

Center to develop and implement the minimum criteria for Master 

designation. The Weldon Cooper Center maintains records and transcripts, 

administers all course exams, and provides a liaison to the Committee. 

 
Examples of Educational Courses: 

▪ Roles and Responsibilities 
▪ Taxation of Personal Property 
▪ Taxation of Real Property 
▪ Real Property Appraisal 
▪ State and Federal Income Tax 
▪ Tax Exemptions in Virginia 

 

Requirement for Designation: 

▪ Years of Service 

▪ Points (Education/Experience & Service to the Association) 

▪ Courses & Continuing Education 

 



Members are also required to satisfy standards of accountability and submit 
to an on-site audit. 
 

Chairman Akers presented the certificates to Maggie Holmes and Kristen Foster for completing the 

Master Deputy Commissioner.  

Planning Commission Project Updates: Comprehensive Plan, Utilities, Industrial Park 

Commissioner Chairman David Jones presented an update from the Planning Commission. David Jones 

stated that the comprehensive plan has been under review for the past several months. They have 

reviewed 5 of the 7 chapters. We will be working on chapter 6 at the next meeting and chapter 7 at the 

following meeting. The goal is to have the board allocate some funds to get some help in reviewing the 

plan but the planning commission reviewed it to start to help save time and money to mark up the 

things that need to be changed or that they want to be changed. We need help with the digging deep 

and the legal things. We are hoping that we have streamlined this process. 

Supervisor Johnson asked if presently they are going through it on their own with no help from anyone. I 

thought we had talked about giving some help early on? 

Mr. Jones stated that he believes that they are once they allocate some money we will take advantage 

of that.  

Chairman Akers stated that the first phase was for the Planning Commission to go through and highlight 

some red flags that we could look at.  

Vice Chairman Gill asked if he feels that there need to be some joint meetings with the Board of 

Supervisors and the Commission to review the Comprehensive? 

Mr. Jones stated that we may want to do that. Once we figure out who we are going to use and have a 

meeting with them they will probably set up a joint meeting. We don’t see a ton of changes. 

Mr. Jones stated that the utility rules for LaGrange such as the water and sewer. They would like the 

board to put it on an agenda to begin looking at.  

Chairman Akers stated that we do have ‘X’ capacity but don’t have any rules to follow on how that is 

allocated out with the town. We talked about that being originally allocated for the industrial park area 

as per the comprehensive plan and the grant that awarded the money for that. Was to look at the 

overall master plan for the industrial park which would include utilities, spur roads. We need to get the 

industrial park off of the shallow wells.  

Mr. Jones stated the future growth of the what the water is earmarked for. He believes in the comp plan 

states that the water is specifically earmarked for industrial and commercial use in the future. If that has 

changed. The application that is before us and will be before you some of that needs to be cleaned up 

and thought about. If you only have 200,000 gallons and we allocated 3/4s of it without ever having the 

industrial park grow.  

Supervisor Magruder stated that there is an agreement and he would like to get a copy of that with the 

town. He thought some of that 200,000 gallons was earmarked for the Hobbs Hole development.  

Chairman Akers stated that he would have to look at that again but doesn’t recall it being in there.  



Vice Chairman Gill stated that the agreement is 25 years old.  

Supervisor Magruder stated that we need to see what our usage is and what our availability is from the 

town.  

Chairman Akers stated that it is in the County so they will classify that as county usage of the water.  

Supervisor Johnson asked if that is under the auspices of the township? 

Chairman Akers stated that it is under public water and sewer but it is in the County. 

Supervisor Magruder stated he believes the hospital is part of that as well. 

Vice Chairman Gill stated that the hospital was there before the agreement so he is not sure.  

Max stated that he believes that the capacity for the County to determine capacity for by ordinance. 

Uses that are located within the county that the town has agreed to by contract to provide utilities to 

would not take away from the reserve. The County portion would be allocated by the town. 

Mr. Jones stated that the other thing involves the roads in the industrial park and the commission would 

just like some direction from the board as to how they would like them to proceed. 

Chairman Akers stated that the old Mt. Clement Rd and there are properties back there that are 

landlocked, and we need to have those established. 

Mr. Jones asked if there were any questions regarding the rezoning from an I-1 to an I-2? A lot of the 

comments were in regards to people thinking it is a junkyard and Mr. Stokes was able to let them know 

that he is a recycling center. He walked everyone through how he removes the fluids from the vehicles 

but the consensus was that this is something that needed to be done. 

Chairman Akers stated that we are talking about a maximum of 5 cars at time for no more than 48 

hours. 

Mr. Jones stated that Mr. Stokes had said he is not in the storage business he is in the get it in get it out 

business. 

Supervisor Johnson stated that his concern was he thought the board had already previously authorized 

this operation. Since the board has already given him permission to do this what are they doing? 

Max stated that the question could be answered in the regular meeting. 

Mrs. Rounds stated that this is for the adjacent property. 

Chairman Akers asked if there was anything else for Mr. Jones. 

Supervisor Magruder asked they Mr. Jones take back to the Planning Commission that they appreciate 

all the hard work that they have done with the comprehensive plan and a lot of issues that have come 

up. 

Chairman Akers asked if they were in agreement to give the staff a directive at the end of the meeting to 

begin looking at the master plan for this industrial park? 



Supervisor Johnson said we need to sit down and decide what course of action we want to do. Do we 

want to bring someone in to give a step by step of what we need to do to bring this industrial park up to 

standards? We need to be specific in what we want to accomplish. 

Chairman Akers stated he would specifically ask the staff through the planning commission address the 

needs of the industrial park to what is required. That would include roads, utilities and water as future 

development. Let them come back with the needs assessment and then we look at how we will fund it. 

In partnership with VDOT and everyone else who would be involved in that. 

Chairman Akers also stated that there are parcels near the airport that could be used. If we are going to 

ask the planning commission they should look at our industrial park first and then look at the other 

needs including the industrial park for the town. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if this would be after the planning commission looks at the comprehensive 

plan?  

Chairman Akers thinks it could and should be done in tandem. 

Vice Chairman Gill stated it makes sense for them to do it while they are working on the comprehensive 

plan. 

ADJOURN 

Having no further discussion, Chairman Akers adjourned the Work Session meeting of the Board of 

Supervisors. 

 

       _________________________________ 

       Chairman 

 

__________________________________ 

Clerk of the Board 


